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August 11, 2004
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Phillips
I am transmitting for your review the proposed Third Quarter Omnibus Capital Improvement Project (CIP) ordinance.  The net budget authority request in this ordinance is $6.0 million involving project budget authority in seven funds.  As described below and in the attachments the project list involves two OIRM county-wide technology projects, $2.3 million; five FMD facility projects, $1.6 million; and several technical changes to Surface Water and Open Space projects, $0.3 million.
3rd Quarter Omnibus Items

OIRM Capital Projects (Fund 3771) - $2,237,000
377120 - Business Continuity Program - $1,085,000 (See Attachment A)
The Business Continuity Program has been underway since mid-2003, based on initial funding in the 2003 budget.  The purpose of the program is to identify and implement technology solutions related to supporting essential county business services in the event of a business interruption such as for disaster and emergency situations in alignment with the county’s Emergency Management Plan.  A consultant contract has provided a Risk Assessment report and will provide 3 additional reports later this year:  a Business Impact Analysis, Recovery Strategies, and a Business Continuity IT Implementation Plan.  Based on a review of the consultant findings contained in the Risk Assessment report, there are several urgent items that should be worked on immediately using the reserved funds of $1,085,000.  In particular, there are several telecommunications items that are proposed to begin as soon as the funds are appropriated. 
It is imperative for the county to act on the critical high-level risk assessment information reported by the consultants to provide for the continuity of government operations.  Prioritization of the consultant recommendations targeted at the agency level is important work that can continue on a more deliberative track, but the work on the countywide solutions recommended should not be delayed pending that prioritization.

377111 – Network Infrastructure Optimization - $1,242,000 (See attachment B)
The Network Infrastructure Optimization program has completed the high-level planning work and is moving ahead with validating the consultant recommendations and implementing as appropriate and as funds are available.  The program is working closely with the Department of Executive Services – Information and Telecommunications Services Division to mitigate risks and realize the cost savings as recommended by the consultant.
King County faces the very real possibility of an extended network outage due to a number of identified deficiencies which would result in the inability to conduct King County business in many instances.  There are also several opportunities for saving costs that should be pursued without delay.  It is also proposed that a transition to the next generation network infrastructure begin so the significant potential long-term benefits in operational savings and improved network security can be realized.  A work program has been developed to address all these items using the reserved funding of $1,242,000 as soon as it is appropriated.
Building Repair and Replacement (Fund 3951) - $1,378,749
385306 - PAO Tenant and Move Costs - 4th Floor Courthouse - $131,000
The project provides modular furniture and cabinetry to complete the tenant improvements in the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office on the 4th floor in the King County Courthouse Building.  A portion of this budget authority is requested on behalf of the State of Washington Family Support staff that will be co-located with the PAO in the Courthouse.  This $43,000 share of the $131,000 project total budget will be reimbursed to the County as part of the per square foot lease charges in 2005.
395335 - NRF Building Demolition - $300,000

The project provides for the demolition of 1940's era buildings, housing the King County Rehabilitation Facility, located in the City of Shoreline, on the State of Washington's Fircrest Campus.  A significant portion of the cost is asbestos abatement.  The 2004 budget includes $701,752 for this work.  This supplemental request is in response to the State of Washington’s request that the County include in its construction contract for the NRF demolition, the demolition of several other buildings on the campus.  This request provide for the appropriation authority to support the cost of that work, which will be reimbursed by the State.  Facilities Management Division staff is currently working with the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office on the development of a contract with the State for this work. 
395426 - Administration Bldg. Security - $142,000

A recently awarded Home Land Security Grant provides funding for security equipment for the Administration Building.  The grant provides for security equipment for door access controls, fixed video cameras with automated detection monitoring, remote control pan/tilt/zoom video cameras, and real- time remote security monitoring and post incident review capability.

395427 - Tashiro/Kaplan TI’s and Rent - $389,050

The supplemental request provides funding for one-half of the tenant improvements and six months of lease costs at Tashiro Kaplan Building for the Cultural Development Authority.  The six month lease costs covers the period of time prior the County is responsible for lease payments prior to the time the tenant improvements will be completed by the end of 2004.  Subject to CDA Board approval, the Cultural Development Authority will pay for the other half of the tenant improvements and move from the Smith Tower and begin to in January 2005 and begin paying Tashiro/Kaplan rent.
395428 – Law Library Conversion to Office Space - $616,699
The project supplemental request supports tenant improvements necessary to convert to office space the to the Administration Building’s 8th floor area, currently occupied by the Law Library.  The Library will be relocating back to the King County Courthouse, October 1, 2004.  The project will remodel 4,630 square feet to support the operations of county agencies that will move to the converted Administration building space.
Surface Water Management and Open Space Bond and Non-Bond Funds - $330,762
There are only a few projects that involve new project scope.  The majority of the forty seven projects in the Surface Water and Open Space funds are technical budget adjustments.  For a description of the proposed budgetary changes to each project see attachment C to this letter.
REET II (Fund 3682) - $0

368216 - REET II Transfer to 3160 - ($323,979)
368249 - REET II Transfer to 3490 – $323, 979 
Since adoption of the 2004 budget a Cedar River Trail project in Fund 3160 gained Federal Aid Urban Secondary Road Grant (FAUS) funding while the Cedar River Trail project in Fund 3490 lost FAUS grant funding.  The REET II funding and associated transfer budget authority displaced by the grant funding in Fund 3160 is available to replace the grant funding no longer available to Fund 3490.  

If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget at (206) 296-3434.

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely,
Ron Sims
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)
Debora Gay, Deputy Director, Office OMB

Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP

John Bodoia, Chief Financial Officer, DNRP
Theresa Jennings, Division Manager, Solid Waste Division (SWD), DNRP
Geraldine Cole, Planning and Communications Manager, SWD, DNRP
Ann Shigeta, Finance and Administration Services Manager, SWD, DNRP
Kevin Kiernan, Engineering Services Manager, SWD, DNRP
Daryl Grigsby, Division Director, Water and Land Resources Divison (WLRD), DNRP

Steve Oien, Finance and Administration Services Manager, WLRD, DNRP
Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD) DES
Calvin Hoggard, Section Manager, Real Estate Service, FMD, DES
Kathy Pravitz, Business & Finance Officer, FMD, DES
Victoria Leland, Business & Finance Officer, FMD, DES

David Martinez, Chief Information Officer, Office of Information Resource Management

Dana Spencer, Manager, Office of Information Resource Management

